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Since the 1980s, Great Britain, in distancing itself from the
general European orientation on the question of urban policies, has
noticeably directed its approaches to urban transformation towards
the private investment market. Having set aside the lengthy
tradition of comprehensive planning, and guided by North American
practices and policies, Great Britain began to formulate methods of
engaging private enterprise. A different operating scenario into
urban renewal was thus initiated, while the rest of Europe
continued, until the mid 1990s, to conduct such operations mostly
on the basis of public capital initiatives. 

Elected prime minister at the end of the 1970s, Margaret
Thatcher enacted a liberalist policy, similar to Ronald Reagan’s in
the United States, that outlined three planned undertakings –
privatization, deregulation, marketization – which were then
transferred to the areas of construction and urban renewal.
Thatcherism was committed to dissolving the link between urban
planning and the welfare state, which, for a long time, symbolized
the administrative tradition of Labour governments. This shift had
major repercussions on the urban reform and construction processes
at a time when recession had already triggered a phase of
de-industrialization and industry closures. The relocation of
production left brownfield sites in the urban centres of
Manchester, Liverpool, and Birmingham. The evolution of commercial
maritime transport towards containers and offshore interchange
platforms, which initiated one of the worst urban and social crises
of the last century, reduced London harbour activities and
ultimately brought closures that left kilometres of docks in
disuse. Contrary to what was proposed and carried out by the public
policies of the 1950s and 1960s, the government handled the
emergency by providing incentives and involving “free enterprise”
in large-scale urban transformation investments that were meant to
create employment and facilitate the physical regeneration of the
areas. Public interference was meant to be limited in order to
promote leverage phenomena, and to attract and, at the same time,
optimize private capital investments with multiplier effects. 

Established in 1980, the urban development corporations (UDC),
one of the most important initiatives of the Thatcher government,
grafts principles of American-style leverage planning onto previous
practices of public building development, widely tested by the New
Town Development Corporation in the construction of a new town. As
with the New York State Development Corporation of 1968, public
capital is not invested. With the role of developer abandoned, only
the implementation of real estate development operations in
critical urban sectors is reserved for the promoter, thus
activating the process of improving the value of these areas in
different ways. A land use plan is drafted to identify new
functions and work out infrastructure projects aimed at optimizing
and increasing accessibility. It launches operations of urban
marketing for opening onto the free market, and it triggers
policies of tax exemption to attract financial capital. 

At the beginning of the 1980s, the main industrial cities of the
United Kingdom were already considering the setting up of thirteen
of these corporations, one of which is the London Docklands
Development Corporation, which brought about the renewal of
London’s Docklands. In this case, an additional and fundamental
means for attracting investments and creating real estate
development opportunities was the Enterprise Zone (EZ). Established
for the first time in 1982 for Canary Wharf at the Isle of Dogs in
the Docklands, the EZ has a complex and still debated origin.
Derived in part from the American Urban Development Grant of 1977,
it was anticipated by the intuitions of Pnoeter Hall when, in 1975,
he coined the definition of the non-plan-area, taking as reference
the deregulation executed by Hong Kong and the “Asian Tigers.” 

In the setting up of an EZ one relies on the arrangement of
“flexible” strategies “guided by demand,” rather than by management
criteria offered by morphological and conceptual policies. Indeed,
Canary Wharf, and other later Enterprise Zones, totally lack
planning and morphological guidance: the same developers worked out
the plan, introducing a functional mix and an investment plan.
Criticized for having damaged the democratic principles of
decision-making procedures, the Canary Wharf project, which is
predicted to have over a million square metres of surface,
twentyfour office blocks, and three 250-metre towers, was
nonetheless approved within two weeks after a “fast-track” process.


As opposed to other less contested EZs that involved re-use and
recovery of existing industrial building structures, what has
aroused confusion and worried the public and architects here is the
new design and build, which would not only completely transform the
Isle of Dogs but supplant, like a symbolic and settlement
alternative, nothing less than the “square mile” of the City. The
urban image proposed by SOM for the Canadian Olympia & York
more than anything else generated reservations and apprehension:
the Beaux Arts legacy, reaching America through the “Great Good
City” by Daniel Burnham, returned to Europe a year later as an
exercise in urban thematics. This represents a gigantic simulation
of urban character, well-known and stereotyped for being ready to
be inserted into the recreation market. Often similarities and
influences are traced back to European models such as the Défense.
But, from an urban-financial standpoint, this theme park points
mostly towards the festival marketplaces of James Rouse, in which a
mix of attractions and entertainment is blended with shopping
centres, offices, and themed residences, all defined by the
environmental qualities of the landscape and the water. 
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